Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 16th March 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:
Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), R. Gee, K. Mison,

A. Parsley, J. Smith, J. Stevens. Clerks – A. Jobson and L. Warmington, County Councillor Jane Midwood
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	
	The Parish Council wished Cllr. David Neal a speedy recovery.
	

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. P. Daniels and D. Neal and P.C. Spraggons
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of member’s interest.  None at this stage.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meetings held on 16th February and 9th March 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	There had been three letters received that needed consideration before the next meeting.  It was agreed to cover them under the Clerk’s Report.  
	

	
	
	

	
	CADS had requested to hold a cake stall on the Market Hill on Saturday 18th March.  This was agreed. Clerk to confirm.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council invitation to attend Parish Conference on Thursday 20th April (clashes with next Parish Council meeting).
	

	
	
	


	
	Western Suffolk Local Strategic Partnership meeting to be held on 24th April 2006.  If any Parish Councillor wishes to attend please contact Clerk.
	

	
	
	

	
	Re:  Annual Parish Meeting.  Cllr. J. Stevens confirmed that there will be a presentation about the Playing Field Project at the Annual Parish Meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Other items noted.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Presentation of monthly accounts
	

	
	
	

	a)
	The Financial Clerk explained the monthly accounts in detail.  He was concerned that the cheque to Folley Electrical Services had not been presented and will monitor this.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial – None received.
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street cleaning – Cllr. O. Smith’s report was circulated.  St. Edmundsbury will be supplying a free assortment of gloves to the street cleaners.  The next issue is weed control in the town and it may be necessary to have a meeting with Terry Howe.  
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning -  Nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery -  Cllr. O. Smith’s report was circulated. Yew tree work has started.  As anticipated tops of the trees will look rough but will soon grow out.  Mr. Gotts had suggested spraying Round Up to kill the ivy at the bottom of trees and this was agreed.  This will not harm the trees.  
Clerk had been asked to consult with SALC with regard to any Health and Safety issues of headstones following the recent extensive newspaper coverage.  
After discussion it was agreed to ask Mr. Mortlock if he would do the minor work required on headstones.
It was agreed that the Clerk should contact the PCC regarding the state of the overgrown path leading to the church gate in Callis Street and also the ivy growing over many graves and other places to see if there any plans for clearing or maintenance.
SCC Highways will be reseeding the damaged greensward in Nethergate Street.

Thanks to Cllr. K.Mison for reseeding the area at the top of the Cemetery.

It was felt that the voluntary manual work given by Cemetery Committee and their helpers had become accepted as normal and therefore it was agreed to ask for quotes for minor tree works although the Committee will continue to do some smaller jobs.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	


	
	i)
	Recommendation re planting of churchyard border by Clare in Bloom.  Cllr. O. Smith circulated her notes.  It was agreed to thank Graham Hurley for all his hard work in preparing the detailed planting schedule and to pass to him the notes and to invite him to the April meeting to present a plan of the siting of the shrubs.  
	Clerk

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance – Cllr. P. Daniels.  In Cllr. Daniels’ absence there was no report.  It was agreed to hold a Finance Committee meeting on Wednesday 5th April 2006 and the Clerk was asked to book a room and inform Cllr. Daniels on his return.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  Requests for donations have been received from The Summer Club and Together: Working for Wellbeing.  It was agreed to pass these to the Finance Committee for consideration.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Re: CHOC.  Concern had been expressed over who is paying for running repairs or major repairs.  This will be addressed by the Finance Committee on Cllr. Daniels return.  However, the understanding is that if there is VAT then the Parish Council will pay for this initially.
Receipts need to be obtained for previous faulty pump in order to obtain a refund.  The Finance Clerk to liaise with Barbara Wilder.

Cllr. R. Gee reported that the pipework on the macerator did not fit correctly and Chris Sheppard had finished the job.
	Finance Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Re:  Environment Agency.  Cllrs. A. Parsley and R. Gee had attended the meeting with Tim Barritt of the Environment Agency.  Cllr. A. Parsley circulated the notes of the meeting and summarized them.
A discussion followed on the control of the flood gates.  Emergency services would not get access to the gates as they would then be responsible for any course of action determined by the water movement.  The implications of this were discussed.  
The Environment Agency is putting on an exhibition on 20th April 2006 in the Town Hall.  Clerk was asked to ascertain time, and if possible, see whether Mr. Barritt is able to attend the beginning of the next Parish Council meeting.  Also to seek clarification about his remark about the bollards on Malting Lane.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	c)
	Re:  Market.  A request had been received from somebody wishing to have a market stall on a Monday and sell household goods.  They will be in touch again when they know what week they can start.
	

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/06/1298 – (i) Retention and completion of works for installation of staircase and associated partition wall; and (ii) removal of 6 no. ceiling joists and 2.3 sqm of ceiling (revised scheme) – 12 High Street, Clare.  Recommended refusal carried unanimously.  The Parish Council will not condone a criminal offence.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/1366 – Change of use from B1 (Business) and B8 (Storage and Distribution) to B2 (General Industry) – Units 1 – 5 Lodge Farm, Chilton Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that the Old Bank House in Market Hill was for sale.  In the Estate Agent particulars it clearly shows the CCTV camera. The Chairman spoke to the Estate Agents and informed them that the installation of the camera had not received planning permission and there was a current enforcement to remove it.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Borough Decisions:
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/1048 – The Brick House, Hermitage Meadow, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1006 – 15 Cavendish Road, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1025 -  Broadway House, 1 Nethergate Street, Clare – Granted
	

	
	
	

	14
	Formation of Parish Council Working Party to examine how the Parish Council conducts its business and advise and make recommendations to ensure that it is working in the most efficient way
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that The Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Cllrs. R. Gee and J. Smith would join a Working Party with the Clerk to join as and when requested.
	

	
	
	

	15
	To consider and vote on proposals from Kevin Shipp, Traffic Management Engineer at Suffolk County Council, for 1) Proposed No Waiting At Any Time restrictions at three locations on Snow Hill, and 2) SLOW road marking on route out of Clare
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of these proposals was proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  It was agreed that all three locations were necessary.  Clerk was asked to inform Kevin Shipp and County Councillor Jane Midwood.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	There had been a proposal in the past for traffic calming (20 m.p.h. speed limit) from the Bell corner to Well Lane and the Clerk was asked to follow this up with Kevin Shipp.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16
	Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting – matters to be discussed
	

	
	
	

	
	· Clarification to be sought from Environment Agency re bollards on Malting Lane (see Minute 12b).
· Re: Antiques Mill Planning Application and their reference to car parking spaces in Clare Castle Country Park.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Market Stall
	

	
	Christmas Lights
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 8.40 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 16th March 2006

Action/Response

	
	Sender
	Summary

	
	
	

	1
	Winston Knowles
	Re: Proposed Sports Pavilion, Clare.  St. Edmundsbury wishes to see new drawings prior to further submission and this may take up to six weeks to complete. Winston Knowles pointed out that this would take any resubmission beyond the one-year ‘free’ second attempt but were advised that a re-application without consultation period would more than likely result in refusal.  Therefore a further Planning Application fee may become payable.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that he will ask Patsy Dell to waive this fee which is at the discretion of the Planning Officer.  Action:  Cllr. J. Stevens.  It was agreed to bear in mind that if such a fee has to be paid it should be covered by the Playing Field Project.

	2
	Chris Mallett, Passenger Transport Group, Suffolk County Council
	Re: Public Transport Area Reviews.  Will be spread over a 5 year period to ensure all locations are properly reviewed.  Intend to hold public forums where parishioners will have the opportunity to talk to members of the planning team.  Compiling list of suitable venues. Request suggestions for suitable central premises.  It was agreed to suggest either the Town Hall or the Old School Community Centre.  Clerk to write.  Action: Clerk. 

	3
	Rona Burt, Chair of Executive Committee, SALC
	Re: Retirement of Mary Mitson-Woods.  Mary retires from SALC on 28th April 2006.  The Parish Council was sorry to learn that Mary is leaving as she had been a tremendous help over the years.  A farewell card was circulated.  Action:  Clerk


	
	Sender
	Summary

	
	
	

	4
	Inspector Bruce Gent, Haverhill Police Station
	Re: Remembrance Sunday traffic control.  It is the case that traffic cannot be held up for an “unreasonable” period of time (not precisely defined).  However, for an important civic event like the Remembrance Day Parade we can make sure that the parade is not interrupted or the proceedings interrupted by passing traffic.  They will make plans this year to hold up traffic for the duration of the parade and the Laying of Wreaths.  It was agreed to write and inform Sheila Martin who had originally raised this concern.  Action:  Clerk

	5
	John Collecott, Secretary, Clare Society
	Re: A1092.  Copy of e:mail sent to Sandra Gage, Senior Engineer, Highways Safety & Improvement Division, Suffolk County Council.  Concern about increasing number of lorries driving through narrow streets of Clare.  Suggests that some lorries are using the A1092 as a short cut between the A1017 Haverhill Road and A134 Sudbury Road.  SATNAV has exacerbated problem. Issue needs to be re-visited.

	6
	Brigadier Hartley, Parishioner
	Re: Overhanging trees on Cavendish Road.  Has taken professional advice and confirms will be done asap after the nesting season.

	7
	Jim Nunn, Suffolk County Council Highways
	Re: Our letter re traffic congestion on Cavendish Road/larger contractors’ vehicles outside Barehams Yard.  Will ask Terry Howe to check, may ask contractors to park elsewhere

	8
	Joy Bowes, Head of Legal & Democratic Services, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Code of conduct training.  Our response noted.  Proposals for training will be discussed by the Standards Committee.

	9
	Deborah Cash, Acting Countryside Recreation Leader, Suffolk County Council
	Re: Clare Castle Country Park car par charges.  Our letter of 20th February has been sent to the Portfolio Holder, Cllr. E. Alcock for his information.

	10
	Robert Guy, Waste Management Operations Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re: Suffolk Spring Clean 20 – 24 March 2006.  Offering gloves, sacks, etc.  Discussed at previous meeting.

	11
	Susan Francis, Enforcement Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re: Projecting signs on front elevation of Co-op Stores, Market Hill, Clare.  ATM and Lottery signs have been removed.     

	12
	A.R. McMaster, County Manager, Libraries & Heritage, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Review of mobile library service.  Seeking views on how service can be improved.

	13
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re:  BAA planning application to increase passenger capacity.  Request Parish Council to give its formal backing to the work of Stop Stansted Expansion.

	14
	Beetons Lodge Day Centre, Bury St. Edmunds
	Re:  Day Care Centre.  Need to increase their number of private members as Suffolk Social Services have reduced the number of members they pay for.


Items 4 – 14 noted.
Attachment to the agenda of 16th March 2006
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	3
	Police Report

	
	

	
	In PC Spraggons’ absence the Clerk read his report covering the period 16th February through to 13th March 2006.  The report summarized the two reported crimes in the Parish.

	
	

	
	PC Spraggons has been keeping in contact with NHW co-ordinators, carrying out speed enforcement, foot patrols and targeting parking concerns in the High Street and Market Hill areas.  

	
	

	
	PC Spraggons is looking to set up a couple of ‘Beat Surgeries’ around the area for parishioners to ask any questions they might have with regard to legal matters, local policing or even just to pop in and meet their beat officer.  Ideas for venues would be appreciated.  It was agreed that this was a good idea and suggested venues are The Library or the Parish Clerk’s Office.  Action:  Clerk.

	
	

	
	Cllr. A. Parsley had seen in a recent newspaper article that the Traffic Warden has resigned his post to become a Community Support Officer.  The Parish Council wanted assurance that car parking law enforcement in Clare will continue.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact PC Spraggons.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	There were no questions from parishioners.

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood was still awaiting confirmation of the formal bid to have the Clare Castle Country Park car park re-surfaced with marked out spaces and 5% parking for the disabled.

	
	

	
	With regard to the proposal from Suffolk County Council to charge for car parking at Clare Castle Country Park car park from 09.00 a.m. County Councillor Jane Midwood will continue to oppose this.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood passed on details of both the Big Lottery Fund and also a Bird Flu Fact Sheet.  It was agreed the post the latter on the Parish Council noticeboard and pass a copy to the Library.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	
	A discussion followed about the traffic congestion problems on both the Cavendish Road and Nethergate Street due to building works.  Guy Smith had agreed to monitor Nethergate Street but the Parish Council had not received any communication from him and felt they had not been kept fully informed.  County Councillor Jane Midwood agreed to speak to Jim Nunn. 

	
	

	
	With regard to proposed parking restrictions on Snow Hill it was agreed that the Clerk would let County Councillor Jane Midwood know the outcome of this.  Action:  Clerk

	
	


	
	Re:  Primary Care Trusts. An Extraordinary Full Council meeting is to be held to debate the proposal for Waveney to be a separate PCT.  County Councillor Jane Midwood is in favour of a single PCT.

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens reported that major projects (Cattle Market, Public Service Village in Haverhill) are continuing.  Bury St. Edmunds Leisure Centre is to be formally opened on Saturday 18th March.

	
	

	
	The Government is pushing for local government re-organisation and this will be looked at area by area. It is possible that the authorities will be larger then the present district councils. David Miliband, Minister of Communities and Local Government, has been giving a number of briefings.  Local elections are due to be held in May 2007.  County boundaries will not be affected.  

	
	

	
	Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens confirmed in answer to a question that the Public Service Village which is the amalgamation of the Angel Hill and Western Way offices will continue.

	
	

	
	The Chairman asked whether Parish Council Chairmen are still allowed to attend St. Edmundsbury Borough Council planning meetings.  Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens agreed to check this.
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